# RESPONSE - Who should decide the qualification to do cosmetic surgery?

## **BY PATRICK TANSLEY**

**Patrick Tansley** responds to a recent article featured in *The PMFA Journal* entitled 'Who should decide the qualification to do cosmetic surgery?' by **Professor James D Frame** (with an associated editorial comment by **Professor Andrew Burd**).



hen asked to comment upon this article and associated editorial comment, I was initially struck by Professor Frame's welcome statement that, in relation to patient safety in cosmetic surgery, "we need validated evidence of hands-on competency in aesthetic surgery to keep patients safe" [1]. Considering the difference between surgery required for disease and elective surgery for cosmesis, it seems extraordinary how so many seem unable, or perhaps even unwilling, to appreciate such necessity.

In fact, the sentiment expressed by Prof Frame precisely mirrors the position my group has advocated in Australia, where we have urged regulators to implement changes to Australian law that would require all doctors performing cosmetic surgery to be accredited by introducing an independent, objective, competency based National Accreditation Standard in association with Endorsement of medical practitioners in the practice of cosmetic surgery [2,3].

We have warned against the other option currently under consideration isolated 'title' restriction based on existing surgical specialties with no requirement for training and competence in cosmetic surgery. That reflects and complements Professor Burd's editorial comment that "in summary: qualifications per se are pretty meaningless. A qualification which comes with a guarantee of competence is something else" [4].

At the root of all this, across the Western world, is the fundamental fact that medical practice in the field of cosmetic surgery falls outside accredited specialist training programmes that treat disease, which are provided by traditional medical



and surgical colleges in public hospitals. There is virtually no exposure to cosmetic surgery provided to specialist trainees in the taxpayer-funded public hospital systems where such training is traditionally undertaken [5].

In addition, modern cosmetic surgery is a recent development in medical practice which, in Australia, falls outside of the law which might otherwise allow the creation of a new specialty. Having no protected title, it allows any doctor to call themselves a cosmetic surgeon and practice cosmetic surgery, regardless of whether they have any formal training in it [6-9]. Very few do, be they a 'plastic surgeon', 'cosmetic surgeon' or any other 'specialist surgeon' [10].

Whilst inadequately trained or irresponsible cosmetic surgeons exist and are a danger to patients, the inconvenient truth is that a specialist surgical qualification is no guarantee of safety in cosmetic surgery [11]. It is therefore hardly surprising that published evidence makes clear that adverse, avoidable outcomes, occur from *both* plastic surgeons and cosmetic or other specialist surgeons with inadequate or no training in cosmetic surgery [12-14].

That reality is why I could not agree more with Prof Frame's statement: "In my view there needs to be a structured training programme leading to a new qualification, accepted by all, that the public and media can recognise as acceptable. Both trainees and trainers need to be measured on outcomes".

My group has examined the pertinent issues in a newly published, peerreviewed, open-access paper in the American Journal of Cosmetic Surgery, entitled 'Cosmetic Surgery Regulation in Australia: Who is to be protected -Surgeons or Patients?' [15]. I am the lead author and President of the Australasian College of Cosmetic Surgery and Medicine (ACCSM), a British registered specialist plastic surgeon and former Hunterian Professor of the Royal College of Surgeons of England. My co-authors are Daniel Fleming, past President of the ACCSM, and Tim Brown, British and Australian registered specialist plastic surgeon.

#### References

- Frame JD. Who should decide the qualification to do cosmetic surgery? PMFA Journal Website. https://www. thepmfajournal.com/features/features/post/opinion-whoshould-decide-the-qualification-to-do-cosmetic-surgery. Accessed 17 July 2022.
- Tansley P. Invited Keynote Address. Cosmetic Surgery myths, reality and the solution. 31st Annual Medico Legal Congress. 16 March 2022; Swissotel; Sydney.
- Robinson N. College demands change. Call for cosmetic surgery overhaul. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/nation/ call-for-cosmetic-surgery-overhaul/news-story/2ede03db85 d0d3c155e0cd1980be2eb4. Accessed 17 July.
- Burd A. Editorial Comment on 'Opinion. Who should decide the qualification to do cosmetic surgery?! PMFA Journal Website. https://www.thepmfajournal.com/features/ features/post/opinion-who-should-decide-the-qualificationto-do-cosmetic-surgery. Published 5 July 2022. Accessed 17 July 2022.
- Tansley P, Hodgkinson D, Brown T. Letter to the Editor by Patrick Tansley, Darryl Hodgkinson and Tim Brown. Reply to: Wei X, Gu B, Li Q. Defining plastic, teconstructive, sesthetic, and cosmetic surgeries: what can get lost and found in translation. *Ann Plast Surg* 2020;**83(6)**;609-10.
- 6. Tansley P. Opinion Piece Knowledge and the Knife. *The Daily Telegraph*, 24 November 2020.
- Tansley P. Opinion Piece Cosmetic surgery industry must be reviewed as demand surges: Patrick Tansley. *Herald Sun*, 22 December 2020.
- Tansley P. Opinion Piece Standards need to lift in cosmetic surgery. *Herald Sun*, 23 December 2020.
- 9. Tansley P. Opinion piece Safety of patients must come first. Sydney Morning Herald, 1 November 2021.
- Australian Medical Council. Specialist Education Accreditation Committee. Accreditation Report: The Training and Education Programs of the Royal Australasian College of Surgeons. 2017.
- 11. Vallance J. Take cosmetic care. Board of the Australasian College of Cosmetic Surgery and Medicine. *Letter to the Editor The Sydney Morning Herald*. 10 July 2022.

 Durham P. The Medical Republic. Cosmetic surgery review to probe 'weak safety culture'. https:// medicalrepublic.com.au/cosmetic-surgery-review-toprobe-weak-safety-culture/58864?utm\_source=TMR%20 List&utm\_campaign=9eb1e4fb8d-Newsletter\_ November\_30\_11\_21&utm\_

medium=email&mc\_cid=9eb1e4fb8d&mc\_ eid=17fdd549a6&fbclid=lwAR39Zf71AswflHTtazmw2lp\_ AKzK8rv0fUfjTyqqJN07AA2NP6NeR7cK2u8. Last accessed 17 July 2022.

- Fletcher M. Answers to written Questions on Notice, received from AHPRA. https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_ Business/Committees/Senate/Community\_Affairs/AHPRA/ Additional\_Documents?docType=Answer%20to%20 Question%200n%20Notice. Last accessed 17 July 2022.
- Senate Community Affairs References Committee Report into Administration of registration and notifications by the Australian Health Practitioner Regulation Agency and related entities under the Health Practitioner Regulation National Law. 1 April 2022.
- Tansley P, Fleming D, Brown T. Cosmetic surgery regulation in Australia: who is to be protected - surgeons or patients? *Am JCos Surg* 2022; Epub ahead of print.

### ......

#### AUTHOR



# Patrick Tansley,

President, Australasian College of Cosmetic Surgery and Medicine (ACCSM), Specialist Plastic Surgeon.